Approved: _	March 5, 2008
	Date

### MINUTES OF THE HOUSE TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Gary Hayzlett at 1:30 P.M. on February 14, 2008 in Room 519-S of the Capitol.

All members were present except:

Representative Pat George- excused Representative Joe Humerickhouse- excused

Committee staff present:

Hank Avila, Kansas Legislative Research Bruce Kinzie, Revisor of Statutes Office Betty Boaz, Committee Assistant

Conferees appearing before the committee:

Representative Jim Morrison Representative Tom Holland Francis Landry, Colby, Kansas John Bremenkamp, Colby, Kansas Jason Peck, Vice Chair, Libertarian Party

Others attending:

See attached list.

Chairman Hayzlett called the meeting to order. He opened hearings on HB 2704.

### HB 2704 - In God We Trust distinctive license plate

Chairman Hayzlett recognized Representative Jim Morrison who explained the bill had been requested by many people but the first request was from Francis Landry who is a neighbor of Representative Morrison. Representative Morrison introduced Francis Landry.

Mr. Landry said he was supporting this "In God We Trust" license plate because of a firm belief that this country was founded under God and all around us this belief was being attacked. (Attachment #1) He said while he and his wife were traveling through Indiana they noticed many vehicles displayed an "In God We Trust" license plate. Mr. Landry said they feel they have a constitutional right to display this license plate on their vehicle and asked the Committee to favorably pass this bill.

The next proponent was John Bremenkamp from Colby. (<u>Attachment #2</u>) Mr. Bremenkamp said he supported this bill to allow "In God We Trust" license plates because he believes this country was founded by Christians and Christianity. He said this license plate was a way for him to display on his vehicles that he is a Christian. He concluded by asking the Committee to favorably pass <u>HB 2704.</u>

Carmen Alldritt, Director of Motor Vehicle Div. answered questions from the Committee about the number of plates that would need to be run, where the money would come from and where it would go. Director Alldritt compared this plate to the firefighters plate. The cost of the plates she said would be \$40 for a specialized plate plus whatever the registration and renewal fee is on your particular vehicle. The \$40 would go to the State. She said it would take more than two years after it is approved for the plates to become available. She said the cost would be determined when the design was sent off to their vendor and the costs will be determined at that time, current law says it is not to exceed \$10,000.

There were no other proponents. Representative Hayzlett mentioned the large number of letters and e-mails he had received in support of this bill.

Representative Hayzlett recognized the only opponent, Jason Peck, Vice Chair of the Libertarian Party of Kansas. (Attachment #3) According to Mr. Peck their opposition to this bill is on the grounds that it is a violation of the establishment clause of the first amendment of the United States Constitution. He said their objection hinged on the word "WE". He said that when the state issues an official government document,

#### CONTINUATION SHEET

MINUTES OF THE House Transportation Committee at 1:30 P.M. on February 14, 2008 in Room 519-S of the Capitol.

emblem, sign, license plate or other such item, it represents us all. Mr. Peck said his Party would have no objection to a state issued license plate with the motto: "In God I Trust." He said they believe government should be neutral in matters of religion, just as founding fathers intended. Mr. Peck concluded by saying, "We seek only to promote a neutral state, and are resolved that a republic is superior to a theocracy."

There were no other proponents nor opponents so the Chairman closed the hearing on HB 2704.

Chairman Hayzlett opened the hearings on **HB 2720**.

### HB 2720 - Designating part of K-10 highway as Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Memorial Highway

Chairman Hayzlett recognized Representative Tom Holland. According to Representative Holland (<u>Attachment #4</u>) a constituent requested that a stretch of Highway 10, approximately seven miles in length, in West Lawrence, be named as the Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Memorial Highway to honor the legacy of Dr. King. He said this area is beautiful and encompasses the Clinton Lake area. He said it reflects Dr. King's vision for harmony in America.

Representative Ballard said she feels this would be an appropriate area to be named for Dr. King because of the beauty and scenic values. In response to her question she was advised that there were no other stretches of highway in this area named for Dr. King.

There being no other proponents and no opponents Chairman Hayzlett closed the hearing on HB 2720.

It was the Chairman's desire to work <u>HB 2665</u>. Director Alldritt explained that <u>HB 2665</u> would allow the Division of Motor Vehicles to destroy Kansas licenses that have been submitted that are no longer usable due to suspensions, revocations and renewals. She said they currently have approximately 16,000 licenses on hand. <u>Representative Burgess made a motion to favorably pass HB 2665</u> and place it on the consent calendar, seconded by Representative Ballard, the motion carried.

There was a discussion on <u>HB 2691</u>, the Gold Star family license plates. According to Chairman Hayzlett, it was the Gold Star Mothers Organization that requested the license plates but the problem is not what the Gold Star Mothers want but the fact that the bill says family star members - meaning any person who is a Gold Star family member and that could branch way out. Chairman Hayzlett asked the Committee if they thought we are on the right track saying this is a plate that should be printed for the mothers of fallen soldiers and leave the rest of the family out of it. The Committee discussed the number of plates that would be made, the cost of purchasing a plate, and the possibility of making it for "parents" rather than limiting to mothers. The Committee also discussed the problem of authenticating gold star family members. The Chairman suggested a little more research might be done to verify with the Gold Star Mothers Organization that their intention was to have just the "mothers" plate. Director Alldritt stated that in the four years she has been Director she has received only one request. Chairman Hayzlett said the Committee would take this bill up again next week.

There being no further business before the Committee, the meeting was adjourned. The next meeting will be February 19, 2008, at 1:30 p.m. in Room 519-S.

# **HOUSE TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE**

DATE 2-14-08

NAME	REPRESENTING	
MARK Bozanyak	CAPITOZ STRATEJIE	
Marci Ralston	KDOR	
Carmen Aldut	Kor	
Christy Molzen	Atheist Community of Topeka	
LES 11BBETTS	ATHERST COMMUNITY OF TOPEKA	
Jon Holland	KS House 10th District	
John Bremenkamp	My self	
Francis Landy	Muself	
Michael Hooper	Kearney & Assoc.	
Terry Heidner	KDOT	
	·	

# **HOUSE TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE**

DATE 2-14-08

NAME	REPRESENTING
JASON E. Peck	Libertarian Party of tensas
EVIN GREGG	KMCA
Tom WhITAKER	KMCA
·	

Thank you Chairman Hayzlett and members of the House Transportation

Committee for allowing me to come to speak in favor of House Bill

#2704. My name is Francis Landry. I reside in Colby.

I am supporting this "In God We Trust" license plate because of a firm

belief that this country was founded under God and all around us this

belief is being attacked. I read just recently that 82% of the people in

this nation believe in God and yet we are allowing 18% to remove Him

from everything in public life.

As my wife and I were traveling through Indiana, we noticed that many

vehicles were displaying an "In God We Trust" plate and it was at this

time that we decided we would like to also honor God in this way.

feel we have a constitutional right to display this plate on our vehicle and

we would appreciate your passing this bill.

Thank you.

House Transportation Date: 2-14-08
Attachment # 1

Thank you, Chairman Hayzlett and members of the House Transportation Committee for allowing me to come to speak in favor of House Bill #2704. My name is John Bremenkamp from Colby.

I am supporting this "In God We Trust" license plate because I believe this country was founded by Christians and Christianity has been under attack in this country by the small minority. This license plate is a way for me to display on vehicles that are owned by me that I am Christian. I believe this is my constitutional right to do so. I would appreciate your passing this bill.

Thank you

House Transportation

Date: 2-/4-08

Attachment # 2

### HOUSE BILL 2704: "IN GOD WE TRUST" DISTINCTIVE LICENSE PLATES:

Ladies and Gentlemen of the Committee:

My name is Jason Peck, and I am the Vice Chair of the Libertarian Party of Kansas. I would like to voice our opposition to this bill on the grounds that it is a violation of the establishment clause of the first amendment of the United States Constitution.

Our objection is fundamental, and hinges on one word: the word WE. When the state issues an official government document, emblem, sign, license plate or other such item, it represents us all. As such, this license plate would of course read: Kansas, In God We Trust. Taken literally, the pronoun we is all inclusive, meaning that every person in the state of Kansas shares a common religious belief. Regardless of whether or not one plate is sold or 4 million plates are sold, and regardless of whether or not the recipient of the plate pays the extra cost, the message is the same.

We would have no objection to a state issued license plate with the motto: "In god I trust", nor do we object to any religious messages on vanity license plates. Likewise, we would object to any state issued document that denounces any deity or religious belief. In short, we believe government should be neutral in matters of religion, just as our founding fathers intended.

Please understand that we are not against God, nor are we against religion nor anyone's personal beliefs. We seek only to promote a neutral state, and are resolved that a republic is superior to a theocracy.

Thank you.

The Libertarian Party of Kansas

Jason E. Peck Vice Chair

7616 W 65th St. Overland Park, KS 66202

913-439-1688

jason.peck@lpks.org www.lpks.org



House Transportation
Date: 2-14-08
Attachment # 3

#### TOM HOLLAND

REPRESENTATIVE 10TH DISTRICT HOME ADDRESS: 961 E. 1600 ROAD BALDWIN CITY, KANSAS 66006 (785) 865-2786 tomholland23@hotmail.com

OFFICE ADDRESS: STATE CAPITOL
TOPEKA, KANSAS 66612
(785) 296-7668
E-mail: holland@house.state.ks.us
1-800-432-3924



COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS

RANKING DEMOCRAT: TAXATION

MEMBER: HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES GOVERNMENTAL EFFICIENCY AND TECHNOLOGY

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

February 14, 2008

Chairman Hayzlett and Committee Members:

I am State Representative Tom Holland representing the Kansas House 10<sup>th</sup> District. My district includes south Lawrence, Baldwin City, Wellsville, and the northern part of Ottawa. I appear before you today in support of HB 2720.

My constituent, Mark Jones, has requested that a 7+ mile stretch of Kansas Highway 10 in West Lawrence be named as the Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Memorial Highway to honor the legacy of Dr. King. This area encompasses several scenic areas including the beautiful Clinton Lake area. The proposed route reflects Dr. King's vision for harmony in America. It highlights the vision and values that Dr. King had for America as a friendly, scenic, economically prosperous area that welcomes people of all backgrounds.

I thank the chairman and committee for their consideration of this matter.

Sincerely,

State Rep. Tom Holland

House Transportation

Attachment #